MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 14 MARCH 2005 AT 7.00PM

In the Chair:

Councillor G Hartin

Members Present:
Councillors M Black, C Blaney, S Blaney, M Digney, W Graham,


H A Harding, T Laverty, D McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan and M Molloy.

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk & Chief Executive


Mr K McGarry, Tourism Development Recreation Manager


Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer


Ms J Barkley, NHSSB


Mr N Oliver, Causeway Trust

05/07:01         APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

As all members were present, there were no apologies.

Congratulations

Councillor Harding requested that letters of congratulations be sent to Mrs Alice Roebuck, Ballycastle, on becoming Vice-President of the Provincial Towns Womens Bowling Association, and to Dr D A Dickson and Professor O Hargie from the School of Communication at Jordanstown, on winning the 2004 National Council of Teachers of English award for Best Article Reporting Qualitative or Quantitative Research in Technical or Scientific Communication.

This was agreed.

Marie Currie

Councillor Graham informed members that the Marie Currie volunteers had raised £41,000 in the past twelve months, for the home nursing service, and stated that he wished to thank Councillor McCambridge for her all her help. 

Condolences

Members expressed their sympathy to the Morton family Ballycastle, and the Quinn family, Cushendall.

05/07:02
MINUTES OF COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14 FEBRUARY 2005 AND MINUTES OF SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 22 FEBRUARY 2005


The minutes of the Council meeting held on 14 February 2005 and Minutes of Special Council meeting held on 22 February 2005, having been circulated were taken as read.


Minutes 14 February 2005


Councillor McConaghy referred to Page 23 and stated that this should read that he had asked Council to be united in supporting him in lobbying for the preserving of Bushmills Library.


Subject to the amendment,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved


“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14 February 2005 be adopted”.


Minutes 22 February 2005 

Councillor McConaghy pointed out that he was not in attendance at this meeting.


In reply to Councillor McAllister, who stated that page 2 of the minutes was missing, the Clerk stated that further copies of the minutes would be circulated at the next meeting.


Subject to the amendment,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor S Blaney and resolved 


“That the Minutes of the Special Council Meeting held on 22 February 2005 be adopted”. 

Council Meetings

The Clerk stated that the next Council meeting with the Planners in attendance would be held on Monday 21 March 2005.  He also informed members that the Special Council meeting to meet with the Housing Executive and the Housing Association Federation had been arranged fro 19 April 2005 at 6.00pm.

Site Meetings

In reply to Councillor Graham, the Chairman stated that the Planners had cancelled the site meetings and not the Council.

Councillor McConaghy pointed out that the site meetings should have been held on the first Thursday of the month, but the Planners had stated that they were unable to attend on that day, and had agreed that these would be held on Thursday 10 March 2005.  He stated that he was annoyed that the planners were now trying to place blame on the Council for the site meetings being cancelled. 

Councillor McCambridge expressed her agreement with these remarks, and stated that Council policy  to hold site meetings on the first Thursday of each month should be upheld.

Members expressed their concerns regarding the planning applications that had been deferred at the previous meeting, and hoped that these would be carried forward to the next month.

05/07:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 



Fisherman’s Path

In reply to Councillor Laverty, the Clerk stated that this matter would be dealth with under the Tourism Development Manager’s Report.

Lands at Priestland Road, Bushmills

In reply to Councillor McAllister, the Clerk stated that the Technical Services Manager (TSM) who was currently on leave was dealing with the issue of land at Priestland Road, Bushmills.  

He informed members that in order to protect Council’s interests a more detailed map of the exact line of land was required.

Councillor McAllister stated that the owner of the land was unable to sell the land, as Council were still retaining the deeds, and requested that the deeds be returned immediately.

In reply, the Clerk stated that the deeds could be returned but pointed out that there was a debate over the strip of land, which was being transferred back to Mr Craig.  He stated that the TSM on his return would bring full details and a map back to the next Council meeting.

After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed

  

Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved

“That subject to the line of land being redrawn, the deeds would be returned to Mr Craig”.


After further discussion, it was agreed that Mr Craig would contact the Clerk regarding the land at Priestland Road, Bushmills and that a report would be brought back to a future Council meeting.

Dunseverick Picnic Area

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Tourism Development Recreation Manager (TDRM) stated that he would seek clarification if there was full planning permission for the Dunseverick Picnic Area.

Land at Lisnagunogue

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the TDRM stated that the land owned by the Housing Executive at Lisnagunogue had not yet been determined.

Closure of Libraries

Councillor McConaghy informed members that there was the possibility of a Flagship library for Ballycastle in 2006/07 and asked members to let him know if they were aware of any ideas where this library could be sited.

He also informed members that a Public meeting would be held in Ballycastle, and a local meeting in Bushmills, regarding the closure of libraries.  He asked that Council fully support the retention of these libraries.

Concessionary Planning Fees

In reply to Councillor McAllister, the Clerk stated that he would investigate if Council get concessions regarding fees for all Planning Applications.

05/07:04
TO MEET WITH REPRESENTATIVES OF NHSSB AND THE CAUSEWAY TRUST TO DISCUSS THE DOCTOR ON CALL SERVICE AND DALRIADA HOSPITAL, AS REQUESTED BY COUNCIL

The Chairman welcomed Ms Barkley and Mr Oliver to the meeting.

Future Provision of Out of Hours Service

Ms Barkley informed members that the introduction of the new General Medical Services contract for GPs meant that from 1 January 2005 GPs would not be responsible for providing care to their patients out of hours.  She stated that the responsibility for providing out of hours care would move to the Northern Health and Social Services Board.

Ms Barkley stated that out of hours was a specialist service, which dealt with urgent health problems that could not wait until the patient’s own practice opened.  She pointed out that it was essential to the health of the Board’s population to make sure that the arrangements to replace Dalriada Doctor on Call could deliver a service that was as good as the present service and that the quality standards being set for out of hours services in Northern Ireland would be maintained.

In reply to Councillor Digney, Ms Barkley stated that GPs returning to work the out of hours service was government policy and did work out more expensive.  She pointed out that nurses had received additional training and were now providing assistance and advice over the phone.

In reply to Councillor Black, Ms Barkley stated that anyone including parents with young children that were not satisfied with the service provided could request to speak to a doctor.

In reply to Councillor Laverty, Ms Barkley stated that all patients had the right to receive an appointment within 48 hours or to be given advice.  

Ms Barkley went on to say that the out of hours services provided on a Board wide basis worked from four main centres, known as Primary Care Centres, which were located in Ballymena, Whiteabbey, Moneymore and Coleraine.   She also informed members that there were two part-time centres on the hospital sites in Antrim and Larne were patients could be seen by arrangement.  The service she stated was provided by GPs, nurses, receptionists and drivers supported by a small management team.

Ms Barkley informed members that later this year a new organisation would be established to deliver out of hours services, including general medical services and relief of dental pain.  The arrangements she stated would be similar to the present services that Dalriada Doctor on Call provide and would continue at the same locations as patients use at present.

She stated that there would be no change to the part-time centres at Antrim and Moyle Hospitals which would be available to allow patients to be seen locally in Antrim and Larne by arrangement.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Ms Barkley stated that there was a room at Larne Hospital that was currently made available for an after hours service.

Councillor McMullan referred to special needs care, and stated that there were concerns that patients were not seen by doctors known to them.  He also stated that there appeared to be a cross between the two trusts, as the Glens people were often referred to Coleraine Hospital and then told they should have gone to Antrim Hospital.

In reply, Ms Barkley stated that she would investigate this matter.

Ms Barkley continued by stating that the new organisation would develop closer working arrangements with other staff within Health and Social Services that provide care out of hours, such as community nursing, social services, mental health services, pharmaceutical services, palliative care, A & E departments and the ambulance service.  She stated that it was intended to have a closer working arrangement with Trusts’ out of hours nursing services by moving to a single shared out of hours number and shared use of premises.

Mr Oliver continued by giving brief details on the upgrade in service at Dalriada Hospital.  He informed members that £400,000 had been spent on upgrading Dalriada Hospital, both internally and externally.  He informed members that the Regional Project to develop a better service, had been highlighted in a document produced by Maurice Hayes, and had resulted in the Causeway Hospital being maintained as an acute hospital, which included the retention of its A & E status.  

He pointed out that there was recognition that an acute service could not be developed without also reflecting on the services.

Mr Oliver stated that primary care services in the Causeway Trust area were being suggested for three different sites, which included Coleraine, Ballymoney and Moyle.  He stated that it was hoped that the Dalriada Hospital would be one of the main sites for development, to include health and well being centres, interim care beds, a social services office and an MS Centre.  He also pointed out that it was the aim to have the appropriate services available for patients being moved from hospital beds, which would help to utilise and develop the nursing practice.

Councillor Black stated that the major rethinking of the services was welcomed, and enquired if the waiting time at A & E within the Coleraine Hospital could be reduced.

In reply Mr Oliver stated that the introduction of the Doctor on Call service had helped to reduce the waiting time, and pointed out that the pilot project undertaken with regards to A & E had also helped, as the none urgent cases could now be treated by the appropriate nurses, and did not have to wait for a doctor.

 In reply to Councillor S Blaney, Mr Oliver stated that the Causeway Trust.did not manage the ambulance service. 

Having answered members other queries, Ms Barkley and Mr Oliver thanked the Council for permitting them to address Council, they left the meeting at this point.

05/07:05
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT/RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT

The Tourism Development/Recreation Manager’s (TDRM) report having been circulated was taken as read.

Giant’s Causeway Visitor Facilities – Memorandum Of Understanding

The TDRM stated that the final version of the Memorandum of Understanding had now been received from D.E.T.I. for signing, a copy of which was circulated.  He pointed out that this incorporated a number of revisions following consultation with the other stakeholders.

Councillor McAllister referred to the revisions contained in the correspondence from Enterprise, Trade and Investment, which had been circulated and stated that his understanding of this was that the Council would only be operating a Tourist Information Centre.  

After discussion,



Councillor Black proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved



“That the meeting continue In Committee”.

The Clerk informed members that following the signing of the Memorandum of Understanding the terms of the lease would have to be negotiated.  He pointed out that the Council would continue to operate what it currently had, which included the car park, shop and tourist information centre.   

Councillor McIlroy stated that he agreed in principle to a full partnership, but expressed his concerns regarding what the Council would be permitted to operate.

In reply, the Clerk stated that the main issues involved such as the operation of the centre would be part of the negotiations regarding the terms of the lease, and pointed out that if the Council were not satisfied that the lease was in the best interest of the Rate payers it had the option to walk away.

After further discussion,



Councillor S Blaney proposed



Seconded by Councillor McDonnell 



“That the Giants Causeway Visitor Facilities Memorandum of Understanding 

be signed”.

Councillor McAllister requested a recorded vote.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors Black, C Blaney, S Blaney, Digney, Laverty, Molloy, McCambridge, McConaghy, McDonnell, and McMullan voted in favour, Councillors Hartin, McAllister and McIlroy voted against the proposal which was carried.

Councillors Graham and Harding abstained.

The meeting continued out of committee.

Review of Tourism Signing

The TDRM referred to the ongoing review of tourism signing, which, had been undertaken by Allan Balnaves on behalf of NITB and Roads Service.  He stated that the consultants in conjunction with councils had conducted a tourism signing audit of existing attractions and premises, and a comprehensive list had been forwarded to NITB for approval for eligibility based on the criteria within the Tourism Signing Guide.  He pointed out that any new eligible applications would be forwarded to Roads Service for the design, siting and extent of signing. The cost of signs he stated depended on size, location and number and would range from under £100 to over £1,000.

Causeway Coastal Route Signing

The TDRM referred to the Tourism Masterplan, which had proposed a complete upgrade of road signage for the Causeway Coastal Route.  He stated that a steering group comprising of the NITB, Roads Service, Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust and Causeway Coast and Glens Regional Tourist Organisation had been formed to progress the report.  He informed members that W Askin, Traffic Sign Consultants had been appointed to undertake a study and produce a proposal for signing the route in conjunction with the steering group members.  

The TDRM stated that a first draft report had been produced and presented to the officers meeting on 19 January, which had been the first opportunity that officers had to see the proposals and a number of issues needed to be addressed before the report could be presented to Councils for discussion.  He also informed members that this was one of NITB’s major projects within the Master Plan and £700k had been identified for its completion, and that Councils were being asked to provide match funding of £7k each, equating to 10% of the total project costs.

A final draft the TDRM stated had been produced and Council was now being asked to endorse or support the recommendations.  A copy of the final draft was circulated for information.  

He pointed out that whilst the project was welcomed and the prospect of visitors being directed from Belfast and Derry along the Coast Road there had been a few concerns.

The TDRM referred to Torr Road, which had not been included as a scenic drive loop, and informed members that he had received an email that day, a copy of which was circulated, and showed that Torr Road would now be signed.

Councillor McIlroy stated that new signage although overdue was welcomed.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the backbone of the Master Plan was to elevate the appeal of the North Coast, and was not a method of reducing signs to the Causeway.  He stated that in his opinion it was totally inadequate to name it as the Causeway Coastal Route, and he felt it was unfair to have tourists directed through Ballycastle unless it was absolutely necessary.   

Councillors Black and Harding stated that tourists should be encouraged to go through Ballycastle and not be redirected away from the town centre.

Councillor Laverty concurred with this remark, and pointed out that Rathlin Island should also be included in the new signage plans.

In reply, the TDRM confirmed that Rathlin Island would be included on the new signage. 

In reply to Councillor McDonnell, the TDRM stated that orientation for North, South, East or West, would be included on signs at major junctions.

Cottage Wood NITB (TDS) Application

The TDRM informed members that correspondence had been received from the NITB regarding the Council’s application for funding for the Cottage Wood Project.  A copy was circulated for information.

He stated that an appointment in two weeks time to meet with the NITB had been made, to discuss issues raised by them. 

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the TDRM stated that the issue as contained in their letter regarding the possible negative impact of displacement of visitors from the nearby Glenariff Forest Park was one of the issues that would be discussed at the meeting with the NITB.

Causeway Coast and Glens Tourism Masterplan Forum

The TDRM referred to correspondence received from the NITB regarding the first Masterplan Forum meeting, and stated that this was scheduled for the 24 March 2005, in Ballymena.

The Chairman stated that Councillor McMullan would be attending this meeting.

Councillor Laverty expressed his disappointment that this meeting has been arranged for 

Holy Thursday.

In reply to Councillor Harding, the TDRM stated that the meeting was open to any member that wished to attend.

A Guide To The Glens

The TDRM referred to the two NRRTI funded projects that were the upgrade of the Rathlin Island Guide and the production of the first Guide to the Glens, a copy of which was circulated.  He stated that the production had been co-ordinated by the Causeway Coast and Glens RTO in conjunction with tourism officers with input from local groups.  He informed members that the guide had been successfully launched in the Glens Hotel, Cushendall on 17 February, and had received widespread publicity, and extremely positive comments.  

Councillors Black and Digney stated that this was an excellent production.

Councillor McDonnell suggested that the guide could be enlarged.

Rathlin – Sustainable Tourism Strategies

The TDRM referred to the Tourism Masterplan, which had identified a need for a Strategy for Tourism on Rathlin and the Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust had drawn down funding through NRRTI to develop the plan.  He stated that TTI Consultants had been appointed and formed a small steering group that included relevant stakeholders, and the first draft strategy had been produced.  A second consultation seminar he stated would take place on 15 March.  The TDRM also informed members that in addition to the original steering group members, elected members representing Rathlin had also been invited to attend.  He stated that details of the outcome would be brought back to Council.

Museums Service Strategic Development Plan

The TDRM informed members that The Causeway Museum Service had produced a Strategic Development Plan for 2005/2009, a copy had been circulated for information.

Councillor McDonnell suggested that the museum building be included as part of the plan because of its historic value.

Councillor McCambridge concurred with this comment, and stated that the museum building was under utilised.

In reply, the TDRM stated that these comments would be taken on board.

CIE Tours International – National Awards of Excellence 2004

The TDRM informed members that for the third year running the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre had been selected to receive the CIE Tour International Award for best customer care for visits to any attraction throughout the island of Ireland.

He stated that the award ceremony would take place on Tuesday 22 March 2005 at 6.30pm in the Four Seasons Hotel, Dublin and would be presented by the Minister for Arts, Sport and Tourism, Mr John O’Donoghue.  He also stated that the Centre Manager would receive the award on behalf of the Council as the Chairman and Vice-Chairman were unable to attend.

The TDRM stated that congratulations should be offered to all the staff at the Causeway for gaining this prestigious award for the Council.

Councillor McMullan suggested that there should be more than one person attend this award ceremony.

 After discussion,



Councillor McAllister proposed



Seconded by Councillor S Blaney 

“That Councillor McConaghy be nominated to attend the CIE Tour International Award ceremony”. 

Councillor McConaghy thanked members for the nomination, but stated that he was unable to attend.

 Ballycastle Cross Community Choral Society

The TDRM stated that an application had been received from the Ballycastle Cross Community Choral Society for use of the Recreation Centre for a musical performance and concert on Friday 15 April 2005.  He informed members that the concert would start at 7.30pm and as there would be very little setup time it was recommended that the hall be made available from 6.00pm.

After discussion, it was agreed that that Ballycastle Cross Community Choral Society would be granted the use of the Recreation Centre hall to hold a musical performance and concert on Friday 15 April 2005.

Football Coaching Programme

The TDRM informed members that theSenior Development Recreation Officer (SDRO) was currently liaising with the Community Safety Officer and the Community Police Officer Philip Abernathy regarding the provision of a soccer initiative during the summer months for teenage youth.  He stated that Constable Abernathy had consulted with several groups and 30 names had been forwarded.

After discussion, it was agreed that a soccer initiative during the summer months would be held for teenage youth.

Fisherman’s Path

The TDRM informed members that further to his last report a notice of the public path order had been placed in the Coleraine Chronicle on the 26 January 2005, requesting representations or objections to be made before the 24 February 2005.  He stated that no representations or objections had been received and the order would be forwarded to the Department of the Environment for confirmation.

Templastragh Graveyard

The TDRM informed members that comments had been received from Mr Kevin Denvir, Barrister at Law as requested by Council’s solicitor.  A copy of the comments was circulated for information.  The TDRM pointed out that the solicitor was unable to come to any firm conclusion without further information, and therefore all relevant documentation, which the Council hold had been forwarded to Mr Denvir.

He also stated that correspondence received from Greer Hamilton and Gailey Solicitors representing Mr Dan McCurdy, had been forwarded to the Council’s Solicitor to advise on how to respond.  A copy of the correspondence was circulated for information.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he would like to see an agreement being reached with Mr McCurdy without court action being taken. 

Councillor McIlroy was of the opinion that the McCurdy family would also like to see this matter settled.

After lengthy discussion, it was agreed that Council officers and local members would meet with Mr Dan McCurdy regarding the Templastragh Graveyard.

Options For Forestry

The TDRM informed members that the Forest Service had advised that a consultation paper Options for Forestry which incorporates a draft Equality Impact Assessment of Forestry had been placed on the Forest Service website.  A hard copy of the consultation paper was circulated for information.

He stated that responsibility for tourist development is currently with local authorities, as well as the responsibility for determining public rights of way and the provision of leisure facilities.  He pointed out that these activities were closely related to public access to forests and the potential exists for a more integrated approach should the responsibility for managing public access within Forest Service forests be devolved to local authorities.  He stated that the Forest Service view was that the local ratepayers were the main users of its forests and the most likely beneficiaries of increased opportunities for recreation and tourism, and would be best placed to ensure accountability by the local authority.

The TDRM stated that should the Forest Service proposal be adopted, then the local authority would be responsible for all car parking and access management and maintenance within the forests but that Forest Service would still retain ownership.

Councillor McMullan stated that there had been a Public meeting held regarding this but that there had been no consultation with the Council.

After discussion, it was agreed not to support the Forest Service proposal to transfer responsibility of forests to local authorities.

Red Squirrels in Northern Ireland

The TDRM informed members that The Northern Ireland Red Squirrel Forum’s Northern Ireland Action Plan for Red Squirrel Conservation had expired and was due for renewal.

He stated that during 2005 a NI Red Squirrel Species Action Plan (SAP) for 2005 – 2015 would be prepared in consultation with partner organisations, groups and individuals represented by members of the Forum and other interested parties to a format specified by DOE Environment and Heritage Service.  He stated that the plan would set targets for conservation actions and would recommend the establishment of a SAP steering group.  He pointed out that to achieve success for the new plan the Forum requested Councils support.

After discussion, it was agreed to support the Northern Ireland Red Squirrel Forum’s new action plan.

What’s On In Moyle

Councillor McConaghy referred to the What’s on in Moyle directory, and stated that he had received a complaint regarding the Fullerton Arms, which was not included in the directory.

Councillor McCambridge stated that as far as she was aware, it was the responsibility for individuals to get in touch with the Council Events Officer if they wished to be included in the directory.

In reply, the Clerk stated that he would seek clarification regarding who was to be contacted for inclusion in the directory.

Knockagh Monument

Councillor McAllister stated that Carrickfergus Borough Council were seeking a financial contribution of £1,500 towards the maintenance of Knocknagh monument.  He informed members that all other Councils had contributed towards this maintenance.

In reply to Councillor S Blaney, who had expressed his objection, Councillor McAllister stated that the two local British Legion clubs were contributing towards the maintenance of the monument. 

After discussion,



Councillor S Blaney proposed



Seconded by Councillor McCambridge 

“That a financial contribution of £1,500 would not be awarded to Carrickfergus Borough Council towards the maintenance of Knockagh Monument”.

Councillor McAllister requested a recorded vote.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors Black, C Blaney, S Blaney, Digney, Molloy, McCambridge and McMullan voted in favour.  Councillors Graham, Harding, Hartin, McAllister, McConaghy, McDonnell and McIlroy voted against the proposal.  The Chairman using his casting vote, voted against the proposal which was lost.

It was therefore agreed that a contribution of £1,500 be awarded to Carrickfergus Borough Council towards the maintenance of Knockagh Monument.

Councillor C Blaney left the meeting at this point.

Spelling of Glenann

Councillor McMullan raised the spelling of ‘Glenann’ and it was agreed that in future the Council would spell it as Glenann and not Glenaan.

After discussion,



Councillor McIlroy proposed



Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved



“That the Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted”.

Councillor Laverty left the meeting at this point.

05/07:06
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION FINANCE DEPARTMENT

2006 Commonwealth Games, Melbourne, Australia

The Clerk stated that a letter had been received from Northern Ireland Commonwealth Games Council asking Council to support them in raising the necessary funds for athletes to compete in the 2006 Commonwealth Games, Melbourne, Australia.

After discussion, it was agreed that this request be forwarded to the Sports Advisory Committee.

Marconi Radio Group

The Clerk stated that a request had been received from Marconi Radio Group to use the Seafront Centre on Sunday 29 May 2005, to hold a special event station to coincide with the Shadow Maritime Festival events happening in Moyle, with continuous global radio transmissions from 12 noon to 6pm.  He stated that a small exhibition on Marconi would also be displayed in the Seafront Centre.

This was agreed.

Heart of the Glens Festival

The Clerk stated that Cushendall Development Group had requested to provisionally book the use of the Boat Park on Sunday 7 August from 5.30 – 7.30pm for an audio trial which was 3 or 4 mini cars or other small cars manoeuvring at the Heart of the Glens Festival around cones while spectators watch them.  He stated that all the necessary insurance documents would be provided prior to the event.

This was agreed.

Land Adjacent to 7-9 Quay Road Ballycastle

The Clerk reminded members that the Council had previously sold land at the rear of 7-9 Quay Road, Ballycastle to Mr Charles McCreanor, and stated that a letter had now been received from DK1 Developments Ltd requesting Council to consider the possibility of them purchasing an additional 2m strip of land.

In reply to member’s queries, the Clerk stated that this 2m strip of land would not affect the Quay Road Playing Fields development.  He also pointed out that should the Council decide to sell, it would be requested that the land be valued on “key land principle”.

Councillor Molloy was of the opinion that any improvement at this location would be of benefit to the whole of Ballycastle.

In reply to member’s queries, the TDRM stated that he would have concerns regarding the encroachment onto the grass area at the play park.

After further discussion,



Councillor S Blaney proposed



Seconded by Councillor Digney 

“That the additional 2m strip of land adjacent to 7-9 Quay Road Ballycastle would not be sold to DK1 Developments”.

Councillor S Blaney requested a recorded vote.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors Black, S Blaney, Digney, Graham, Hartin, McCambridge, McConaghy, McIlroy and McMullan voted in favour.  Councillors McDonnell voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillors Harding, Molloy and McAllister abstained.

It was therefore agreed not to sell an additional 2m strip of land adjacent to 7-9 Quay Road, Ballycastle to DK1 Developments Ltd.

Electronic Time and Attendance System

The Clerk stated that the following quotations had been received regarding the introduction of the Time and Attendance systems as agreed at the Council meeting in November 2004; Blick Time Systems – Astron £7,700; Blick Time Systems – Timelog Pro £4,450; A.T. Ireland Ltd – Kelio Expert System - £4,895 and North Time & Data Timeware 6 Professional Edition - £4,155.  He recommended that North Time & Data Timeware 6 Professional Edition be implemented within the Council as soon as possible.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that another system could be investigated for introduction at the Yard and the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre (GCVC).

Councillor McIlroy expressed concerns and pointed out that this could be an issue with members of staff, as some would have to sign in and out and others would not.

Councillor Black informed members that this system could also be sought on a lease basis.

After further discussion, it was agreed to approve the introduction of the electronic time and attendance system from North Time & Data Timeware 6 Professional Edition within the Council subject to the possibility of leasing and the introduction of this system at the GCVC being investigated.

Councillor’s General Benefits Training

The Clerk informed members that a letter had been received from NILGA regarding a general benefits training, which would be a one day programme.

He pointed out that the objective of the training was to provide elected members with the necessary skills in order to give their constituents help and advice in completing application forms for benefits such as DLA, incapacity benefit etc.

After discussion,



Councillor McAllister proposed



Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved

“That the Councillor’s General Benefits Training be accepted in principle to be delivered after the Elections”.  

Agreement Caledonian MacBrayne – Moyle District Council

The Clerk informed members that the Agreement for Moyle District Council and Caledonian MacBrayne for the use of the Ferry Terminal Building had now been agreed.

He stated that it was the intention of Caledonian MacBrayne to move in during March and opening in April 2005.

The Clerk referred to a map of the building, which was circulated, and stated that there would also be provision for other functions to be held in the Ferry Terminal Building.

 In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the Clerk stated that Caledonian MacBrayne would pay a rent of £14,500 per annum.

After discussion,



Councillor Molloy proposed



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved

“That the agreement for Moyle District Council and Caledonian MacBrayne for the use of the Ferry Terminal Building be approved”.

Loan Sanctions

The Clerk stated that approval for the following Loan Sanctions relating to Capital Expenditure from October 2004 – January 2005 was now requested;  Telephone (Extension) System £2,000; DPP Extension £5,000; Cushendun Caravan Park Mower £2,296; Quay Road Playing Fields £50,000; Route 93 Cycle Network £1,500; Masterplan Match Funding £68,279; Tennis Courts - Gates/Lights £23,000; Refuse Vehicle £18,650;Tractor £13,820; Market Street Security Fence £4,625 and Public Toilets £8,944.

After discussion,



Councillor McIlroy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved

“That approval be granted for the Loans Sanctions relating to Capital Expenditure from October 2004 – January 2005”.

After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved



“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted”.

05/07:07
TO REQUEST COUNCIL’S SUPPORT FOR NEELB’S ATTEMPT TO LOBBY THE MINISTER FOR ADEQUATE FUNDING  

(Requested by Councillor McConaghy)

Councillor McConaghy requested that a letter be sent to the Minister in support of the NEELB’s attempts to lobby for adequate funding.  He informed members that all services would be affected unless additional funding could be obtained.

Councillor Harding stated that a lot of concerns regarding this issue had been raised at the NILGA meeting.

In reply to Councillor Black, Councillor McConaghy stated that the full cost of production regarding school meals would have to be changed.

Councillor Black requested that Council support Unison in their campaign to save the school meals service.

This was agreed.

After further discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved

“That a letter be sent to the Minister in support of the NEELB’s attempts to lobby for adequate funding”.

05/07:08
DOG FOULING 

(Requested by Councillor Harding)

Councillor Harding enquired if the signs had been erected stating that dogs were not permitted on the tennis courts, as recently she had observed a lady with large dogs walking on the tennis courts.

The Clerk stated that this matter would be investigated.

05/07:09
TO DETERMINE WHO WILL BE ATTENDING THE SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING REGARDING HOUSING

(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

Councillor McMullan requested that a letter be sent to schools informing them of the Special Council meeting regarding housing needs, and asking if they had any comments they wished to raise.

This was agreed.

05/07:10
TO DISCUSS THE MASTERPLAN AND HOW MOYLE FITS INTO THIS PLAN

(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

It was agreed that this matter had been dealt with under the TDRM’s report.

05/07:11
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Improving Organisational Performance: Unlocking, Employee Potential – To be held on Tuesday 22 March 2005 at Mount Errigal Hotel, Letterkenny

There were no nominations to attend this conference.

05/07:12
NOTICES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER THE LICENSING (NI) ORER 1996 AND BETTING, GAMING LOTTERIES AND AMUSEMENTS (NI) ORDER 1985

The Clerk stated that the following applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985:

Occasional Licence – Cushendall Hurling Club

There were no objections to the above application.

05/07:13
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

The Clerk stated that the following documents were required to be signed and sealed:-

Moyle District Council – Caledonian MacBrayne re Ferry Terminal Building Agreement

Moyle District Council – Mr John Sharpe re Access Agreement at Glenariffe Forest Park

After discussion,



Councillor Harding proposed



Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved

“That the Agreement Moyle District Council – Caledonian MacBrayne re Ferry Terminal Building and the Agreement Moyle District Council – Mr John Sharpe re Access at Glenariffe Forest Park be signed and sealed”. 

05/07:14
CORRESPONDENCE

NIO Criminal Justice Policy Division

Letter dated 4 February 2005 from NIO Criminal Justice Policy Division, regarding consultation on The Criminal Justice (Evidence) (NI) Order 2004 (Categories of Offences) Order 2005.

There were no comments regarding this letter.

New Year Honours 2006

Letter dated 14 February 2005 from DOE Local Government Division giving advance notice of the New Year Honours 2006.

This letter was circulated for information.

Swimming Teaching Programme 

Letter dated 15 February from NEELB advising members of the end of the Swimming Teaching Programme on 31 March 2005.

This letter was circulated for information.

Proposal to Strengthen Local Democratic Accountability

Letter dated 15 February 2005 from Banbridge District Council advising members of a resolution which was passed regarding a proposal to Strengthen Local Democratic Accountability.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Campaign to Save School Meals

Letter dated 16 February 2005 from UNISON seeking the Council’s support in its campaign to save the school meals service.

It was agreed that this letter had already been dealt with.

DRD Water Service Response

Letter dated 16 February 2005 from DRD Water Service in response to the Council’s letter to its Chief Executive regarding the sewerage system in Portballintrae.

This letter was circulated for information.

Closure of Bushmills Police Station

Letter received 18 February 2005 from Bushmills & District Community Association stating its objection to the closure of Bushmills Police Station.

After discussion, It was agreed to support Bushmills & District Community Association regarding its objection to the closure of Bushmills Police Station.

Cabra Towers Outdoor Education Centre

Letter dated 18 February 2005 from Castlereagh Borough Council seeking the Council’s support for its resolution regarding Cabra Towers Outdoor Education Centre.

After discussion, it was agreed to support this resolution. 

Laying of Public Processions (Amendment) (NI) Order 2005 and Publication of a Consultation Paper on Mediation

Letter dated 22 February 2005 from NIO advising members of the Laying of Public Processions (Amendment) (NI) Order 2005 and Publication of a Consultation Paper on Mediation.

This letter was circulated for information.

DRD Roads Service response

Letter dated 24 February 2005 from DRD Roads Service detailing responses to issues which were raised at the Council meeting on 10 January 2005.

Councillor McConaghy expressed his concerns that the DRD had not addressed any of the issues raised by members at the Council meeting on 10 January 2005.

Councillor Harding referred to the request for a speed limit at Carnduff which had not been accepted, and requested that a letter be sent to the DRD asking them to reconsider having a speed limit at Carnduff, Balycastle.

This was agreed.

Draft Corporate Plan 

Letter dated March 2005 from NITB regarding the commencement of the consultation period on its draft Corporate Plan for the period 2005 – 2008.

This letter was noted.

Funding Allocation to Education and Library Boards

Letter dated 1 March 2005 from the Department of Education in response to the Council’s letters regarding funding allocation to Education and Library Boards.

This letter was circulated for information.

Proposal for a Draft Traffic Management (NI) Order

Letter dated 1 March 2005 from DRD Roads Service seeking the Council’s views on the Proposal for a Draft Traffic Management (NI) Order.

This letter was noted.

Economic Vision for Northern Ireland 

Letter dated 2 March 2005 from Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment regarding the Economic Vision for Northern Ireland

This letter was circulated for information.

Regional Strategic Transport Network Transport Plan 2015

Letter dated 3 March 2005 from DRD inviting members to the official launch of the Regional Strategic Transport Network Transport Plan 2015 on Tuesday 22 March 2005 at Lagan Valley Island Conference and Business Centre, Lisburn.

This letter was circulated for information.

Undersea Power Cable, North Coast to Rathlin Island

Letter dated 4 March 2005 from Bullen Consultants who are undertaking an Environmental Scoping Study regarding an Undersea Power Cable North Coast to Rathlin Island.

After discussion, it was agreed to support Bullen Consultants in undertaking an Environmental Scoping Study regarding an Undersea Power Cable North Coast to Rathlin Island.

Other Correspondence/Reports circulated

There was no other correspondence/reports circulated.

Correspondence/Reports not circulated

Environment & Heritage Service’s Annual Report 2003/2004

The Irish Academy of Engineering – A Visiion of Transport in Ireland in 2050

05/07:15
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE

Bus Shelter Ballycastle

Councillor Harding requested that a letter be sent to Translink enquiring why there was no waiting room for the public at the bus depot in Ballycastle.

Councillor McCambridge stated that they should also be asked to erect temporary signs to inform the public that they could not wait at the bus depot.

This was agreed.

Post Office Mail Box Liscolman

Councillor Graham requested that a letter be sent to the NI Mail Officer enquiring why there was no mailbox at Liscolman.

This was agreed.

Environment & Heritage Service

Councillor McAllister requested that a letter be sent to the Minister regarding the length of time Environment & Heritage Service take to respond to Planning applications, and requesting that the planners should be granted permission to proceed with applications which have been delayed for months.

This was agreed.

Wall at Quay Road Ballycastle

Councillor S Blaney requested that a letter be sent to DRD Roads Service requesting them to straighten the wall at Quay Road, Ballycastle.

This was agreed.

The meeting concluded at 10.50pm

………………………………………….

CHAIRMAN

…………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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